

  HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL
MINUTES OF A MEETING OF HAPPISBURGH PARISH COUNCIL 

HELD ON MONDAY 13th September 2021 IN THE WENN EVANS CENTRE AT 7.30PM
Present:

Cllr D Mole (Chairman), Cllr G Siely, Cllr V Howson, Cllr Ritchie, Cllr Balls, Cllr C Siely, Cllr T Beane, Cllr Love
Jo Beardshaw (Clerk)

18 members of the public
1. To welcome those present.  The Chairman thanked those present for attending the meeting and welcomed the members of the public.  
2. To consider apologies for absence.  Cllr Stockton had sent her apologies, which were accepted
3. To receive Declarations of Interest on agenda items.  Cllr Howson declared an interest in that she lives on Beach Road and therefore has an interest in Car Park rollback discussions.  Cllr C Siely declared an interest in any items concerning Vattenfall as he owns land which may be affected by Norfolk Boreas and Norfolk Vanguard.  Cllr C Siely noted an interest in grass cutting discussions as the Council uses his business for grass cutting to supplement County Council grass cutting round the village.  Cllr Love declared an interest in Vattenfall matters on the same basis as Cllr C Siely, and also on car park matters on the basis that he owns the surrounding land
4. To agree the minutes of the meeting of Happisburgh Parish Council held on Monday 12th July 2021. APPROVED
5. Councillor Reports (as presented)

5.1. Chairman’s report.  The Chairman noted that he had received an abusive letter regarding the village shop, which he would not share with the Council for various reasons, but that if Councillors wished to see it they could do
5.2. Cllr Ritchie noted that the trees on the bank of the playing field would shortly be removed

5.3. Cllr G Siely noted his thanks to Cllr Love for the sand for the temporary car park, and to Cllr C Siely for the excellent works to the Beach Road hedge

5.4. Cllr Beane noted that there was a dangerous crossing near his own property where school children cannot safely cross the road.  He offered to put up a mirror if Councillors thought it appropriate.  The Clerk would check with the Highways Engineer and would, using delegated authority, purchase a mirror and have it delivered to Cllr Beane’s property.  Cllrs thanked Cllr Beane for his generous offer

The Chairman suspended the meeting in order to adjourn the meeting at 7.35pm in order to receive information to all those present from Alastair Curren of La Ronde Wright

Mr Curren noted that figures for the obtaining of the planning permission for the track were amounting to in the region of £9K.  

A member of the public noted that he felt that CDM regs were not being complied with by NNDC with regards to the ramp.  The Clerk would speak with NNDC Coastal engineers and revert

It was AGREED that all suggestions  / recommendations for the relocated / rolled back car park should be in the Wenn Evans Centre on Monday 8th November with a view to the general public being able to review the suggestions / ideas during the day.  ‘Planning Places Ltd’ would then remove all suggestions and review them over the following weeks / months (depending on the number of suggestions)
It was also noted that an ‘unofficial’ consultation was being organised by parishioners in the Church Rooms for 9th October.  The Parish Council noted that it encouraged all consultation

It was AGREED that the Clerk would write a leaflet for circulation around the village outlining the above information

The Council AGREED to use the sub-contractors as recommended by Planning Places Ltd

The Council AGREED to move forwards with Planning Places producing a fee estimate for the planning permission for the roll back / relocation of the car park

The meeting was reconvened at 9pm
6. Correspondence

6.1. Chairman.  Parkeon machine update.  The Chairman and Mr Martin would work on this during the following month
6.2. NNDC.  Response to allegations of election abuse made by a parishioner.  The Clerk had spoken again with NNDC, who had telephoned the individual concerned and were satisfied that there had been no evidence to suggest that there was any election abuse.  The individual had not wished to pursue the claim
6.3. NNDC.  BT response to objection to removal of Coronation Close phone box.  The Clerk noted that the telephone would be fixed before the statistics could be analysed with a view to the potential removal of the phone box
6.4. PKF Littlejohn Audit completed.  Notice of conclusion of audit posted online.  Noted
6.5. NNDC.  PDR Temporary Car Park.  It was AGREED that District Cllr Shires would check with Mr Rowson at NNDC that there was a definite purpose in replacing the kerb stones.  The Clerk was given delegated authority to ask Mr Cornell to replace the kerb stones if it was required
6.6. La Ronde Wright.  Change of company name to Planning Places.  Noted
6.7. VF.  Update on VF archaeological works.  Noted.  Cllr Love noted that he had spoken with VF regarding their apparently arbitrary road closures which had a large impact on the village
6.8. AIB.  Data Security Compliance.  This item would be postponed to the October meeting
6.9. Broadland First Responders.  Change of name.  Noted
7. Adjourn the meeting at 2030 hrs for public session / comments on planning applications and any other matters

7.1. District and County Councillor reports.  
District Cllr Lucy Shires updated the Council on District Council and Parish considerations.  Cllr Shires (via the Clerk) had circulated her report to the Council in advance of the meeting.  
7.2. Public participation
A member of the public asked Cllr Shires to ensure that the trail boards are replaced by NNDC
Mrs Munday thanked Cllr C Siely very much indeed for his help with the bark at the Children’s playground.  She went on to thank all those who helped on the day, including Mr Martin who had been invaluable. 

Mrs Munday asked Councillors to confirm that they were happy for works to the cable of the zip wire to take place.  Mrs Munday explained the relevant costings, which were AGREED

The Chairman noted that he was finding problems with the Wenn Evans Centre finances in that many companies need paying for services online so he was finding that he was regularly using his own funds and then refunding himself through the Wenn Evans Centre.  He noted that he always retained all receipts but that he wanted to explain this to Council
7.3. Reconvene the meeting
The meeting was reconvened at 2115 hrs
8. Agenda items
8.1. To consider a change of auditor following five years of the same auditor.  The Clerk explained that it was good practice to change auditor every few years.  She had sourced a very qualified auditor who would charge £20 per hour and that the work could amount to £500 or more but that she felt that it was a good way to ensure that the Council was effectively managing the accounting.  The Council AGREED to work with the auditor as suggested
8.2. To agree details of a new Beacon for the Queen’s Platinum Jubilee.  This item would be postponed to the October meeting due to timescales 
8.3. To consider renewing / moving / removing the play equipment at the Wenn Evans centre.  Following a discussion, it was AGREED that the play equipment should remain in place until such time as the play inspection found it below standard and it would then be removed.  The Clerk would research effective fencing in case a solution could be found
8.4. To confirm the appointment of an internal auditor for the current financial year.  This item had been dealt with in item 8.1 above
8.5. To receive information from DLH Autorecyclers prior to a potential planning application.  The Clerk asked Councillors to confirm that they were aware that an application would be put in to NCC.  Councillors agreed that they were aware that an application would be put in
8.6. Parishioner.  Request to clear and restore the pond at Church Farms.  It was AGREED that this item could be dealt with outside the Parish Council.  All agreed that it was a good idea for the rushes / reeds to be removed and for the pond to be cleared and cleaned up
8.7. To receive information from Hexcam regarding drone monitoring in Happisburgh.  This item had been postponed to the October meeting on the basis that the gentleman had been unable to attend
8.8. To consider donations for October payment (see list)
8.8.1. Happisburgh Knitters and Stitchers.  It had been agreed at the March meeting that this donation of £250 would be paid but the Clerk had not known who to send the donation to.  It was agreed that this cheque could be written at the October meeting
9. Financial Matters.  To check finance report 

9.1. To confirm receipts as follows. 
9.1.1. Car Park receipts as periodically reported
9.1.2. Car Park receipts as periodically reported
9.1.3. NCC.  Verges (devolution of responsibility).  £278.47
9.1.4. Ice Cream Concession.  £5,000
9.1.5. The Trick TV.  £500 (July)
9.2. The Council agreed the following payments
PC account

	September 21
	910
	Clerk salary, expenses 
	541.81
	

	
	911
	HMRC Tax 
	48.20
	

	
	912
	Norfolk Pension Fund (part paid by Clerk)
	154.52
	

	
	913
	PKF Littlejohn
	480.00
	80.00


CP account
	September 21


	DD
	AIB Merchant Services
	228.21
	

	
	432
	NGF Play
	108.00
	18.00

	
	433
	Roy Cornell September
	1046.40
	

	
	434
	Bryony Nierop-Reading.  To September meeting
	87.00
	

	
	435
	SIM Home Improvements
	2195.00
	

	
	436
	Happisburgh PC Savings transfer
	40,000
	

	
	437
	Community Heartbeat Trust.  Donation for new defib lock
	50.00
	

	
	DD
	British Gas electricity
	51.10
	2.43

	
	438
	Wayside Supplies (2 x invoices)
	99.75+67.15
	16.63+11.95

	
	439
	Rookery Farm (Walcott) Ltd Diesel
	185.16
	30.86

	
	440
	Flowbird Smart City September
	369.00
	61.50

	
	440
	Flowbird Smart City August
	366.48
	61.08

	
	441
	Walcott Farms.  Car Park work
	500.00
	

	
	DD
	Wave Water
	282.42
	


9. Planning: 

9.1. Planning applications:

9.1.1. PF/21/1983.  Land West of 25, Rollesby Way.  Change of use of waste land with associated works comprising clearing, levelling and formation of bunds for use as allotment and personal use (retrospective).  Supported due to timescales
9.1.2. PF/21/2196.  Highfields, Whimpwell Street.  Single storey extensions to garage.  The Council discussed this application and agreed to support the application with one serious proviso that the lighting be reconsidered.  As Happisburgh is a ‘dark skies’ village it was considered important that the Clerk write to NNDC to explain that unnecessary lighting at night was not acceptable to the PC
Planning decisions.  None
10. Items for the Church News – deadline 12th.  

11. Any further items at the Chairman’s discretion
12. Date of next meeting – Monday 11th October 2021, at 1930 hrs in the Wenn Evans Centre 
13. The meeting was closed at 2134 hrs
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